

# Quantum Fokker-Planck Equation for Interacting Waves

Rodney F. Sinclair, Seth Putterman and Paul H. Roberts

Phil. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. A 1996 354, 951-978

doi: 10.1098/rsta.1996.0038

**Email alerting service** 

Receive free email alerts when new articles cite this article - sign up in the box at the top right-hand corner of the article or click **here** 

To subscribe to *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. A* go to: http://rsta.royalsocietypublishing.org/subscriptions

# Quantum Fokker–Planck equation for interacting waves

By Rodney F. Sinclair<sup>1</sup>, Seth Putterman<sup>2</sup> and Paul H. Roberts<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>10403 Wiley Burke Avenue, Downey, CA 90241, USA

<sup>2</sup>Department of Mathematics, University of California,

Los Angeles, CA 90095, USA

# Contents

		PAGE
1.	Introduction	951
2.	Quantum mechanical problem and notation	956
3.	Thermodynamic equations of motion	958
	(a) Master equation	959
	(b) H-theorem	961
	(c) Moment equations	963
	(d) Closure and the Stosszahl ansatz	965
	(e) Planck distribution	966
	(f) Microcanonical and canonical ensembles	966
4.	Classical limit	968
	(a) Preliminary considerations	968
	(b) Method	969
	(c) Results	969
5.	Frequency renormalization	970
6.	Sound-wave interaction	971
	(a) Zero temperature renormalization	973
	(b) The $T > 0$ K frequency shift	974
7.	Conclusion	975
	Appendix A. $T > 0$ K frequency shift calculation	976
	References	977

The quantum Fokker–Planck equation for the irreversible evolution of a bath of interacting oscillators is derived with sufficient generality that both the action and angle dependence of the distribution function are maintained in the classical limit. This approach unifies Landau–Rumer processes, spontaneous phonon decay, quantum renormalization of the speed of sound, and quantum wave turbulence.

#### 1. Introduction

Physical manifestations of the interaction between propagating waves span the classical and quantum domains. In the classical limit off-equilibrium waves interact so as to create self-similar power spectra analogous to the Kolmogorov spectrum of vortex

Phil. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. A (1996) **354**, 951–978 Printed in Great Britain 951 © 1996 The Royal Society T<sub>F</sub>X Paper turbulence. Examples are the spectrum of surface waves in a stormy sea and Alfvén waves in the solar wind. In the quantum limit a propagating wave can decay due to its interaction with a thermally excited background (Landau–Rumer processes) and for certain dispersion laws a wave can decay due to scattering from zero point motion (Slonimskii processes).

The description of these effects is generally presented in terms of a kinetic or Boltzmann type of equation for the time development of the spectral density of the excitations. In the classical limit these equations describe the dynamics of the wave action which is a function of the wave number of the interacting waves. In the quantum limit the quantity of interest is the occupation number of the given mode which corresponds to the classical action divided by Planck's constant. Since these kinetic equations determine the dynamics of the power spectrum they are limited to the square correlations of the amplitude. Higher order correlations and related effects such as intermittency and skewness are not contained in these kinetic equations. They have been swept away by some strong closure assumption such as the Stosszahl ansatz. A theory which can form the basis for an insight into these issues must start from the complete probability distribution for the interacting waves and not just from the second moment (or first moment as regards the action).

Our goal in this paper is to take a step towards developing a theory which spans quantum and classical nonlinear waves both in the turbulent and equilibrium limits and which furthermore includes independent motion for the higher moments. In this direction we develop a quantum theory of interacting waves at the Fokker–Planck level. We present no advances regarding turbulent skewness of the distribution but we do derive equations whose solutions would address the issue. At present the solutions which do exist pertain to the renormalization of the speed and attenuation of sound in a dielectric near a temperature of zero degrees and to classical equipartition and wave turbulent power spectra. The purely classical limit of the Fokker–Planck equation for interacting waves has already been published by Putterman & Roberts (1988; herein referred to as PR).

It is important to distinguish between Kolmogorov turbulence for vortex type motion and the issues of interacting propagating waves which we address in this paper. For Kolmogorov turbulence there does not exist a closed kinetic or Fokker–Planck equation. But as we shall see the case of interacting waves admits a multiple timescales approximation which leads to closure at least at the Fokker–Planck level.

The Fokker–Planck equation which we present is both closed and irreversible. Since it follows from a Hamiltonian theory of interacting waves the irreversibility must arise from some approximation. This assumption can be elucidated by considering the outline of this paper. We start from a Hamiltonian for a system which can support a three phonon (i.e. three wave) interaction. For such a system the Hamiltonian takes the general form,

$$H = \sum_{i} \omega_{i} I_{i} + 8\epsilon \sum_{ijk} c_{ijk} \sqrt{I_{i} I_{j} I_{k}} \cos \theta_{i} \cos \theta_{j} \cos \theta_{k}$$
(1.1)

where the  $\omega_i$  are the frequencies of the interacting modes with action  $I_i$  and angle  $\theta_i$  and the  $\epsilon c_{ijk}$  are weak coupling coefficients for the nonlinear interaction. The classical description of the motion was sought in terms of the probability distribution  $P(I, \theta, t)$  for all the degrees of freedom. The quantum description is sought in terms

of a density operator,

$$\hat{\rho}(t) = \sum_{mn} |m\rangle \, \rho_{mn}(t) \langle n|. \tag{1.2}$$

953

The time development is determined by the quantum mechanical von Neumann equation,

$$\frac{\partial \rho_{mn}}{\partial t} = \frac{\mathrm{i}}{\hbar} \left[ \hat{\rho}, \boldsymbol{H} \right]_{mn} = \frac{\mathrm{i}}{\hbar} \sum_{\boldsymbol{n}} \left[ \rho_{mp} \boldsymbol{H}_{pn} - \boldsymbol{H}_{mp} \rho_{pn} \right], \tag{1.3}$$

which is also called the quantum Liouville equation. We will solve this equation to second order in  $\epsilon$  through a multiple timescale analysis.

In §3, we discuss the transition from this Liouville theory, which describes the motion of a finite number  $\mathcal{N}$  of degrees of freedom, to a continuous  $(\mathcal{N} \to \infty)$  system described by the irreversible Fokker-Planck equation. The irreversibility arises formally because  $d\hat{\rho}/dt$  is given by an integral over  $\omega$  that involves  $(e^{i\omega t}-1)/i\omega$ . By the method of stationary phase the effect of this term in the integrand in the limit  $t\to\infty$  is identical to that resulting from the transformation,

$$\Delta^{\pm}(\omega) = \frac{e^{\pm i\omega t} - 1}{\pm i\omega} \to \pi \delta^{\pm}(\omega) = \pi \delta(\omega) \pm \mathcal{P}\left(\frac{1}{\omega}\right), \tag{1.4}$$

where  $\delta$  is the Dirac delta function and  $\mathcal{P}$  is the principal-value part of the integral over  $\omega$ , see for example Benney & Newell (1969). When the limit (1.4) is imposed the resulting autonomous equations for  $\partial \hat{\rho}/\partial t$  have the property that for a closed system they drive  $\rho_{mn}$  to the quantum microcanonical distribution, see § 3 f. The restrictions that must be obeyed before (1.4) can be applied are formally similar to the purely classical case. Namely, there should be many modes within a bandwidth  $B(\omega)$  that determines the rate of change of  $\rho_{mn}$ , or

$$\frac{1}{\sigma(\omega)} \ll B(\omega) \ll \omega,\tag{1.5}$$

where  $\sigma(\omega)$  is the density of states. The requirement  $B(\omega) \ll \omega$  has been added to (1.5) to ensure that  $\epsilon$  is small enough for the perturbation expansion to be valid. In contrast to the classical problem, the quantum system is characterized by an additional independent timescale at the  $\epsilon^2$  level. It appears when the indices on  $\rho_{mn}$ correspond to far off-diagonal motions. If we introduce the Fourier mode and average action variables,

$$M_i = n_i - m_i, (1.6)$$

$$N_i = \frac{n_i + m_i + 1}{2} = \frac{1}{\hbar} I_i, \tag{1.7}$$

then the new timescale is (for  $M_i/N_i = \mathcal{O}(1)$ )

$$B(\omega) \approx \epsilon^2 c^2 \hbar N^3 \approx \epsilon^2 c^2 I^3 / \hbar^2.$$
 (1.8)

The classical timescales apply to diffusion in action and angle space and are respectively

$$B(\omega) = \epsilon^2 c^2 \sigma I^3 / \mathcal{I}^2, \tag{1.9}$$

$$B(\omega) = \epsilon^2 c^2 \sigma I M^2, \tag{1.10}$$

where I, c, N, and M are characteristic values of action,  $c_{ijk}, N_i$ , and  $M_i$  respectively,

and  $\mathcal{I}$  characterizes the range in action over which the probability changes. Finally the irreversible limit requires that  $\rho_{mn}$  be smooth in  $n_i$  and  $m_i$  as i varies.

The quantum timescale (1.8) can be much shorter than the corresponding classical timescale (1.10) because the classical limit corresponds to  $M_i/N_i \ll 1$  or, equivalently,  $\hbar M_i/I_i \ll 1$ . A new procedure which shows that the classical Fokker–Planck equation follows in this limit is described in §4 where the relation,

$$P_{\mathbf{M}}(\mathbf{I}, t) = \rho_{\mathbf{mn}}(t), \tag{1.11}$$

is obtained for the Fourier transform of the classical probability distribution. This expression allows us to recover the full classical angle dependence when we take the classical limit  $\hbar \to 0$ , expand the classical distribution as

$$P(\boldsymbol{I}, \boldsymbol{\theta}, t) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{\mathcal{N}}} \sum_{\boldsymbol{M}} P_{\boldsymbol{M}}(\boldsymbol{I}, t) e^{-i\boldsymbol{M} \cdot \boldsymbol{\theta}}, \qquad (1.12)$$

and eliminate the restrictions on the series in this equation. Here,  $\mathcal N$  is the number of oscillators.

In  $\S\S 3c, d$  the quantum kinetic equation for interacting phonons is derived at the level of the Boltzmann equation. We find that the rate of change of the average action is given by

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle N_p \rangle}{\mathrm{d}t} = 18\pi\epsilon^2 \hbar \sum_{\substack{jk \\ s_p s_j s_k}} c_{pjk}^2 \delta(s_p \omega_p + s_j \omega_j + s_k \omega_k) s_p 
\times \left[ s_p \langle N_j + \frac{1}{2} \rangle \langle N_k + \frac{1}{2} \rangle + s_j \langle N_p + \frac{1}{2} \rangle \langle N_k + \frac{1}{2} \rangle 
+ s_k \langle N_p + \frac{1}{2} \rangle \langle N_j + \frac{1}{2} \rangle + \frac{1}{4} s_p s_j s_k \right],$$
(1.13)

where  $\sum_{jk}$  is an integral over the j and k indices and  $s_p$ ,  $s_j$ , and  $s_k$  are summed over +1 and -1. This kinetic equation for interacting waves spans both the classical and quantum mechanical domains. Simulations to far off-equilibrium solutions to this equation are given by Haeri et al. (1993). To arrive at this closed kinetic equation the Stosszahl ansatz  $\langle N_j N_k \rangle = \langle N_j \rangle \langle N_k \rangle$  must be imposed. This equation is identical to the three phonon kinetic equation (see, for example, Landau & Khalatnikov (1949a, b). It leads to the Planck distribution in equilibrium, to Landau–Rumer (Landau & Rumer 1937) and Slonimskii (1937) processes near equilibrium, and to classical and quantum wave turbulence off-equilibrium. At T=0 K the quantum effects determine the attenuation of sound and equation (1.13) yields the rate of decay of the pth oscillator as being

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle N_p \rangle}{\mathrm{d}t} = -36\pi\epsilon^2 \hbar \left[ \sum_{jk} c_{pjk}^2 \delta(\omega_p - \omega_j - \omega_k) \right] \langle N_p \rangle. \tag{1.14}$$

This equation generalizes the Slonimskii result to a distribution of nonlinear interacting oscillators.

In §5 the Fokker–Planck equation is used to calculate the renormalization of the frequencies due to nonlinear processes. This effect follows from the weak off-diagonal nature of the equilibrium density matrix or equivalently the small angle dependent terms of the probability distribution. In previous approaches such as Prigogine & Henin (1960) and Sagdeev et al. (1988) the irreversibility arose from either a random phase approximation or a weak-angle-dependence assumption for the initial conditions which was tied to the elimination of angle dependence from the Fokker–Planck

equation. No such approximations or assumptions are needed or made in this work. In § 6 the renormalized frequency is used to calculate the shift in frequency of sound waves in low and high temperature systems for the case of small dispersion (see, for example, Khalatnikov 1965). Because the inverse temperature  $\beta$  and frequency  $\omega_k$  appear in the combination  $\beta\hbar\omega_k$ , the low and high temperature limits are equivalent to high and low frequencies respectively. For low temperatures,  $\beta\hbar\omega_k\gg 1$ , we find

$$\Delta\omega_k \sim \frac{G^2 U \omega_k}{\rho v^2} \ln\left(\frac{1}{3.88} \frac{k_\gamma}{k}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(\gamma + \frac{1}{(\beta \hbar v k)^2}\right),$$
 (1.15)

where v is the speed of sound,  $\beta = 1/k_{\rm B}T$ ,  $k_{\gamma} = v/\gamma^{1/2}$  where  $\gamma$  is the coefficient of dispersion of sound, U is the total thermal energy density,  $\rho$  is the fluid density, the nonlinear Grüneison coefficient for a fluid is

$$G = 1 + \frac{\rho}{v} \frac{\partial v}{\partial \rho},\tag{1.16}$$

955

and  $\omega_k = vk$ . For high temperatures,  $\beta\hbar\omega_k \ll 1$ , the frequency shift is

$$\Delta\omega_k \sim \frac{G^2 U \omega_k}{\rho v^2} \ln\left(\frac{1}{13.7} \frac{k_\gamma}{k_T}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(\gamma + (\beta \hbar v k)^2\right),\tag{1.17}$$

where  $k_T = 1/\beta\hbar v$ . In the calculation of the nonlinear modification of the natural frequencies an infinite contribution appears. It arises from the coupling of the zero point motion to the various degrees of freedom. In §6 a we discuss a means whereby this singularity can be removed by redefining the physical frequencies to include this infinite correction. This is accomplished by the introduction of a modified Hamiltonian that enables the entire Fokker–Planck development to be carried out in terms of the actual physical frequency as defined at zero temperature. Because the Planck distribution has better convergence properties than the classical Bose distribution obtained in PR, no bounded energy argument was needed here to approximate the integrals for the frequency shifts.

The extended Fokker-Planck equation developed in this paper was motivated by the goal that it should span physical processes ranging from near equilibrium to turbulence. For this reason we have endeavored to generate a theory which includes not only the off-diagonal components of the density matrix, but also many degrees of freedom. The off-diagonal terms become phases or angles in the classical limit, and are therefore essential to far off-equilibrium phenomena such as turbulence where wave motion renormalizes the dynamical variables. By retaining the off-diagonal terms, our Fokker-Planck equation becomes different from various versions of the so-called 'master equation' (see Zwanzig 1960, 1964). The extension of the Fokker-Planck equation to include many degrees of freedom puts this theory into a form where it can be applied to the heat bath and so describe the approach of the heat bath to either an equilibrium or an off-equilibrium steady state. In this sense our analysis should be contrasted with approaches such as those of Risken (1984) aimed at studying the motion of a single degree of freedom which becomes irreversible after tracing out the heat bath and it should be contrasted with approaches such as those of Grabert (1988) and Leggett et al. (1987) which study the irreversibility of a single oscillator in contact with a heat bath at equilibrium. Again turbulence requires a stochastic description with many degrees of freedom. And in fact we are also interested in probing the physical issues relevant to the attainment of equilibrium by the heat bath itself as opposed to studying the decay of a single oscillator in contact with an equilibrium heat bath.

As we are dealing with second order difference equations, which are a generalization of second order differential equations, and motivated by the way de Groot & Mazur (1969) use the term, we have referred to our theory as falling into the category of Fokker-Planck equations. The quantum optics literature, as exemplified by Meystre & Sargent (1990), would refer to this second order difference equation as a master equation, but, as mentioned by Van Kampen (1981), the precise nomenclature is subject to some argument.

In addition to formulating an approach that might be useful in attacking issues related to turbulence at the interface of classical and quantum mechanics we hope that these procedures may in the future be generalized to encompass kinetic equations at order  $\epsilon^4$  as well as to include interacting systems where  $\partial \omega_i/\partial I_i$  is not small or indeed vanishing.

This analysis is expounded upon in more detail in Sinclair (1992).

# 2. Quantum mechanical problem and notation

The Hamiltonian studied in PR was motivated by the classical analysis of the angle-dependent nonlinear interaction of sound waves. The time evolution of the corresponding nondiagonal quantum-mechanical probability density operator is developed in this section.

First, the index notation in PR is extended to the quantum mechanical formulation. In particular, the signs in PR become designations for the creation and destruction operators. After developing this notation, the problem is converted from the Heisenberg form to the interaction form. This eliminates the free Hamiltonian by incorporating time-dependent oscillations into the coefficients of the interaction Hamiltonian. Finally, we list some useful formulas, after which we will be ready to derive the master equation and its properties.

The Hamiltonian discussed in PR has the form

$$\boldsymbol{H} = \boldsymbol{H}_0 + \epsilon \boldsymbol{H}_1, \tag{2.1}$$

where the free Hamiltonian

$$\boldsymbol{H}_0 = \sum_i \omega_i I_i \tag{2.2}$$

is a bath of  $\mathcal N$  non-interacting linear oscillators with frequencies  $\omega_i>0$  and the non-separable interaction Hamiltonian

$$\boldsymbol{H}_1 = 8\sum_{ijk} c_{ijk} \sqrt{I_i I_j I_k} \cos \theta_i \cos \theta_j \cos \theta_k \tag{2.3}$$

models the cubic interaction of sound waves through the inertial terms of the Navier-Stokes equations, the convective term in the energy equation, and the internal energy corrections. The coupling coefficient  $c_{ijk}$  determines the relative strength of interactions between triplets of waves i, j, and k. It is symmetric with respect to its indices and is zero if an index is repeated. The fact that the interaction between the sound waves is weak is represented by  $\epsilon \ll 1$  and the  $c_{ijk}$  are regarded as being  $\mathcal{O}(1)$ . More specifically,  $\epsilon$  is taken to be dimensionless and  $c_{ijk}$  is required to be  $\mathcal{O}(\omega/I^{1/2})$  where  $\omega$  is a typical frequency and I is a typical action so that  $\mathbf{H}_1$  is  $\mathcal{O}(1)$ .

Using standard techniques to convert the classical Hamiltonian to quantum mechanical form, the free and interaction Hamiltonians become

$$\boldsymbol{H}_0 = \frac{1}{2}\hbar \sum_i \omega_i (q_i^{\dagger} q_i + q_i q_i^{\dagger}) \tag{2.4}$$

957

and

$$\boldsymbol{H}_{1} = \hbar^{3/2} \sum_{ijk} c_{ijk} (q_{i}^{\dagger} + q_{i}) (q_{j}^{\dagger} + q_{j}) (q_{k}^{\dagger} + q_{k})$$
 (2.5)

respectively. The quantum-mechanical creation and destruction operators,  $q_i^{\dagger}$  and  $q_i$  respectively, obey the usual commutation rules:  $[q_i, q_i^{\dagger}] = \delta_{ij}$  and  $[q_i, q_j] = [q_i^{\dagger}, q_i^{\dagger}] = 0$ .

When H is applied to an eigenstate  $|n\rangle$  of  $H_0$  to evaluate the von Neumann equation (1.3), the result is complicated because of the summand in equation (2.5). A more compact notation is achieved by associating the sign +1 with creation operators and the sign -1 with destruction operators. The Fock space index i and its associated sign  $s_i$  are then combined in a single symbol  $I = (i, s_i)$ . We now define

$$q_I = \begin{cases} q_i^{\dagger} & \text{if } s_i = +1\\ q_i & \text{if } s_i = -1 \end{cases}$$
 (2.6)

and

$$n_I = n_i + \frac{1}{2}(1+s_i), \tag{2.7}$$

where  $n_i$  is an occupation number. The effects of the creation and destruction operators can now be written more succinctly as

$$q_I|\mathbf{n}\rangle = \sqrt{n_I|\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}_I\rangle} \tag{2.8}$$

where  $e_I = s_i e_i$  is a vector of zeroes except for the *i*th element which has value  $s_i$  and the commutation relation becomes  $[q_I, q_J] = -s_i \delta_{I,-J}$ . With this notation, the expressions for the free and interaction Hamiltonians become much shorter:

$$\boldsymbol{H}_0 = \frac{1}{2}\hbar \sum_{I} \omega_i q_I q_{-I} \tag{2.9}$$

and

$$\mathbf{H}_{1} = \hbar^{3/2} \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk} q_{I} q_{J} q_{K}, \qquad (2.10)$$

where  $\sum_{I} = \sum_{i} \sum_{s_i = \pm 1}, -I = (i, -s_i), J = (j, s_j), \text{ and } K = (k, s_k).$  We also define

$$X_{IJK} = s_i X_i + s_j X_j + s_k X_k \tag{2.11}$$

where  $X_i$  can be  $e_i$ ,  $\theta_i$ ,  $\omega_i$ , ..., but not an occupation index such as  $n_i$  or  $m_i$ . Instead, we define

$$n_{IJK} = n_I n_J n_K (2.12)$$

for occupation indices.

The von Neumann equation for this Hamiltonian system can now be written in the following relatively compact form:

$$\frac{\partial \rho_{mn}}{\partial t} = i\omega \cdot (n - m)\rho_{mn} + \epsilon i\hbar^{1/2} \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk} \left( \sqrt{n_{IJK}} \rho_{m,n+e_{IJK}} - \sqrt{m_{-I-J-K}} \rho_{m-e_{IJK},n} \right). \quad (2.13)$$

Note that, although  $\rho_{m,n+e_{IJK}}$  and  $\rho_{m-e_{IJK},n}$  may have negative subscripts when an element of m or n is zero, the corresponding coefficient will be zero. For example, if  $n_i = 0$  and  $s_i = -1$ , then  $\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}_{IJK}$  will have -1 as its *i*th component. However,  $n_I = 0$  in that case so that  $\sqrt{n_{IJK}} = 0$  and the problematic term with negative indices is excluded by its zero coefficient.

The  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  term in equation (2.13) involving the free Hamiltonian is removed by defining the interaction picture density operator  $\hat{\alpha}$  by

$$\hat{\alpha} = e^{i\mathbf{H}_0 t/\hbar} \hat{\rho} e^{-i\mathbf{H}_0 t/\hbar} = e^{i\mathbf{\omega} \cdot \mathbf{N}t} \hat{\rho} e^{-i\mathbf{\omega} \cdot \mathbf{N}t}, \qquad (2.14)$$

where N is the vector of counting operators  $N_i$ . Then

$$\alpha_{mn} = e^{i\boldsymbol{\omega}\cdot(\boldsymbol{m}-\boldsymbol{n})t}\rho_{mn} \tag{2.15}$$

and

$$\frac{\partial \hat{\alpha}}{\partial t} = \epsilon \frac{i}{\hbar} [\hat{\alpha}, e^{i\boldsymbol{\omega} \cdot \boldsymbol{N}t} \boldsymbol{H}_1 e^{-i\boldsymbol{\omega} \cdot \boldsymbol{N}t}]. \tag{2.16}$$

We expand the modified density operator and let each term depend on a hierarchy of timescales,

$$\hat{\alpha}(t;\epsilon) = \hat{\alpha}_0(\tau_0, \tau_1, \tau_2) + \epsilon \hat{\alpha}_1(\tau_0, \tau_1, \tau_2) + \epsilon^2 \hat{\alpha}_2(\tau_0, \tau_1, \tau_2) + \dots,$$
 (2.17)

where  $\tau_i = \epsilon^i t$ . Substituting this multiple scales expansion into the equation of motion and collecting coefficients of powers of  $\epsilon$  to second order yields the three equations of motion,

$$\frac{\partial \hat{\alpha}_0}{\partial \tau_0} = 0, \tag{2.18}$$

$$\frac{\partial \hat{\alpha}_0}{\partial \tau_1} + \frac{\partial \hat{\alpha}_1}{\partial \tau_0} = \frac{i}{\hbar} [\hat{\alpha}_0, e^{i\boldsymbol{\omega} \cdot \boldsymbol{N}t} \boldsymbol{H}_1 e^{-i\boldsymbol{\omega} \cdot \boldsymbol{N}t}], \qquad (2.19)$$

$$\frac{\partial \hat{\alpha}_0}{\partial \tau_2} + \frac{\partial \hat{\alpha}_1}{\partial \tau_1} + \frac{\partial \hat{\alpha}_2}{\partial \tau_0} = \frac{i}{\hbar} [\hat{\alpha}_1, e^{i\boldsymbol{\omega} \cdot \boldsymbol{N}t} \boldsymbol{H}_1 e^{-i\boldsymbol{\omega} \cdot \boldsymbol{N}t}], \qquad (2.20)$$

and the initial conditions

$$\hat{\alpha}_n(0) = \begin{cases} \hat{\alpha}(0) & \text{if } n = 0\\ 0 & \text{if } n \geqslant 1. \end{cases}$$
 (2.21)

The thermodynamic properties of these equations are developed in the next section.

# 3. Thermodynamic equations of motion

The equations of motion derived in the preceding section describe the behaviour of the ensemble of oscillators to second order in the coupling coefficient. However, exact and numerical solutions of this system of equations are either impossible or prohibitively expensive to obtain, especially for systems with a large number of oscillators, so the immediate usefulness of this system of equations for studying physical systems is severly limited. Instead of trying to obtain exact solutions, we continue the perturbation analysis to obtain a different system of equations which, after taking the thermodynamic limit, can be used to study steady-state behaviour and the evolution to this steady state.

This thermodynamic limit of the von Neuman equation of motion, which we have called the master equation system in the introduction, is directly used to calculate

959

an H-theorem which determines the form of the density for the steady-state bath of oscillators and the timescales to reach this steady state. We want to emphasize that, in deriving this master equation system, no assumptions are made about the initial density distribution. In particular, we show that the leading-order term of the density becomes diagonal instead of beginning with the assumption that the initial density is diagonal. We also discuss the timescales for the density to become diagonal. This situation is analogous to PR where they show that if the initial probability is not independent of angles, the leading order term for the steady-state probability will be independent of angles.

We also calculate the equation of motion for the first and second moments of the counting operator and use these results to obtain a second H-theorem. This H-theorem shows that the Planck distribution is the unique distribution for the steady-state system. Finally, microcanonical and canonical ensembles are discussed.

# (a) Master equation

The notation and the interaction-picture Hamiltonian derived in the previous section simplify the computation of the master equation by placing the fast oscillations in the interaction coefficient instead of the density operator. These oscillations resonate in the  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$  equation of motion (2.20) thereby causing  $\hat{\alpha}_0$  to change on the slow timescale  $\tau_2$ . The resulting master equation system preserves the properties of the density operator.

The  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  equation of motion (2.18) immediately tells us that  $\hat{\alpha}_0$  is independent of the fast time  $\tau_0$ . Neglecting the statistically insignificant accidental resonances  $\omega_{IJK} = 0$  in the  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon)$  equation of motion (2.19) produces  $\hat{\alpha}_0$  independent of  $\tau_1$  and

$$\alpha_{1mn} = i\hbar^{1/2} \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk} \Delta^{+}(\omega_{IJK}) (\sqrt{n_{IJK}} \alpha_{0m,n+e_{IJK}} - \sqrt{m_{-I-J-K}} \alpha_{0m-e_{IJK},n}).$$

$$(3.1)$$

An immediate consequence of this is that  $\hat{\alpha}_1$  is independent of  $\tau_1$ .

The double sum that appears when  $\hat{\alpha}_1$  is substituted into the right-hand side of the  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$  equation of motion (2.20) is separated into one secular and one non-secular series by using the procedure developed in PR. Writing LMN for the second set of summation indices, the secular series consists of the essential resonances for which (L, M, N) is one of the six permutations of (-I, -J, -K). Prigogine & Henin (1960) call these terms 'cycles.' The remaining terms on the right-hand side of the  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$  equation of motion are non-secular. Collecting the secular terms in  $\partial \hat{\alpha}_0 / \partial \tau_2$  and the non-secular terms in  $\partial \hat{\alpha}_2 / \partial \tau_0$ , converting back to the Heisenberg representation, and then applying the thermodynamic limit produces the master equation

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\rho_{0mn}}{\mathrm{d}t} = \mathrm{i}\boldsymbol{\omega} \cdot (\boldsymbol{n} - \boldsymbol{m})\rho_{0mn} + 6\pi\epsilon^{2}\hbar \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk}^{2} \delta^{-}(\omega_{IJK})$$

$$\times [\sqrt{m_{IJK}n_{IJK}}\rho_{0m+\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK},n+\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}} - (m_{IJK} + n_{-I-J-K})\rho_{0mn}$$

$$+ \sqrt{m_{-I-J-K}n_{-I-J-K}}\rho_{0m-\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK},n-\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}}].$$
(3.2)

This equation describes the thermodynamic evolution of the system. That it is dissipative and leads to an equilibrium is proven in the next section.

Some readers may question the validity of the perturbation expansion approach we have used to derive this master equation. In a separate paper (Sinclair 1997), we used a unitary transform procedure to analyse the behaviour of the bath of

oscillators. There, we demonstrate that a careful analysis of the 'purely oscillatory' behaviour predicted by the unitary transform produces this same master equation in the thermodynamic limit. Therefore, rather than argue about the validity of our analysis, we derive results from it.

The first and second order corrections to the behaviour described by the master equation are

$$\rho_{1mn} = \pi i \hbar^{1/2} \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk} \Delta^{-}(\omega_{IJK})$$

$$\times (\sqrt{n_{IJK}} \rho_{0m,n+e_{IJK}} - \sqrt{m_{-I-J-K}} \rho_{0m-e_{IJK},n})$$

$$\rho_{2mn} = -\hbar \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk} c_{lmn} D(\omega_{IJK}, \omega_{LMN})$$

$$\times [\sqrt{n_{LMN}} (\sqrt{(n + e_{LMN})_{IJK}} \rho_{0m,n+e_{IJK}+e_{LMN}})$$

$$-\sqrt{m_{-I-J-K}} \rho_{0m-e_{IJK},n+e_{LMN}})$$

$$-\sqrt{m_{-L-M-N}} (\sqrt{n_{IJK}} \rho_{0m-e_{LMN},n+e_{IJK}}$$

$$-\sqrt{(m - e_{LMN})_{-I-J-K}} \rho_{0m-e_{IJK}-e_{LMN},n})], (3.4)$$

where  $D(\omega_1, \omega_2)$  is the  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  thermodynamic limit of

$$\frac{\Delta^{-}(\omega_1 + \omega_2) - \Delta^{-}(\omega_1)}{-i\omega_2} \tag{3.5}$$

restricted to  $\omega_2 \neq -\omega_1$  and  $\sum'$  is the double sum with the essential resonances removed. We refer to equations (3.2)–(3.4) as the master equation system.

We observe that, as was the case with Prigogine & Henin's (1960) derivation of a master equation for the Fourier modes of the classical probability density, the equation of motion for the diagonal and non-diagonal elements only depend on other elements on the same subdiagonal. These subdiagonals are indexed by the Fourier mode n-m. The master equation for the diagonal elements of the density operator is, after changing the signs of  $s_i$ ,  $s_j$ , and  $s_k$  for terms with  $n_{-I-J-K}$  and substituting  $\delta^+(\omega) + \delta^-(\omega) = 2\delta(\omega)$ ,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\rho_{0nn}}{\mathrm{d}t} = 12\pi\epsilon^2 \hbar \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk}^2 \delta(\omega_{IJK}) n_{IJK} (\rho_{0n+e_{IJK},n+e_{IJK}} - \rho_{0nn}). \tag{3.6}$$

Thus a state n can only interact with states  $n + e_{IJK}$  satisfying  $\omega_{IJK} = 0$ . Also,

$$H_{0n+e_{IJK},n+e_{IJK}} = \hbar\omega \cdot (n + e_{IJK} + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{1}) = \hbar\omega \cdot (n + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{1}) + \omega_{IJK} = H_{0nn}$$
 (3.7)

when  $\omega_{IJK} = 0$  so that a state n can only interact with other states  $n + e_{IJK}$  that have the same free energy. This shows that the master equation (3.2) preserves the free energy of the system. Here, 1 is a vector of ones.

The master equation preserves the following properties of the density operator:  $\operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho}_0 = 1$ ;  $\rho_{0mn}^* = \rho_{0nm}$ ; and  $0 \leq \rho_{0nn} \leq 1$ . Because  $\hat{\rho}_1$  can be written in terms of a commutator,  $\operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho}_1 = 0$ . Calculations in Sinclair (1992) show that  $\operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho}_2 = 0$ . Thus  $\operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho} = \operatorname{tr}(\hat{\rho}_0 + \epsilon \hat{\rho}_1 + \epsilon^2 \hat{\rho}_2 + \ldots) = 1$  to  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$  as it should.

Furthermore, we note that at T = 0 K the system is in a ground state,

 $\rho_{0mn} = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } m \text{ or } n \neq 0, \\ 1 & \text{if } m, n = 0, \end{cases}$ (3.8)

961

so that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\rho_{0\,00}}{\mathrm{d}\tau_{2}} = -12\pi\hbar\epsilon^{2}\sum_{ijk}c_{ijk}^{2}\delta(\omega_{i} + \omega_{j} + \omega_{k})\rho_{0\,00} = 0 \tag{3.9}$$

and the system remains in the ground state. Thus the dissipative master equation preserves the  $T=0~\mathrm{K}$  distribution (3.8).

# (b) H-theorem

We use the master equation system to derive an H-theorem in this section. This H-theorem states that the positive quantity  $\operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho}^2$  decreases and therefore the system must decay to an equilibrium state. We then discuss properties of this equilibrium state and the timescales to reach it.

Substituting the master equation system (3.2)–(3.4) into  $d \operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho}^2/dt$  produces the H-theorem,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\operatorname{tr}\hat{\rho}^{2}}{\mathrm{d}t} = -12\pi\epsilon^{2}\hbar\sum_{\substack{\boldsymbol{mn}\\IJK}}c_{ijk}^{2}\delta(\omega_{IJK})$$

$$\times [|\sqrt{m_{IJK}} - \sqrt{n_{IJK}}|^2 |\rho_{0mn}|^2 + \sqrt{(m_{IJK}n_{IJK})} |\rho_{0m+e_{IJK},n+e_{IJK}} - \rho_{0mn}|^2], (3.10)$$

from which we observe that  $d \operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho}^2/dt \leq 0$  because the summand is non-negative.

If we compute the time derivative of the trace before we take the thermodynamic limit we obtain  $d \operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho}^2/dt = 0$ . However, if we compute the same derivative after we take the thermodynamic limit, we obtain the negative semi-definite expression (3.10) for the evolution of the positive quantity  $\operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho}^2$ . This illustrates the difference between the reversible pre-thermodynamic limit and the irreversible thermodynamic limit.

To determine the equilibrium state, we examine the terms on the right-hand side of equation (3.10). The first summand under  $\sum_{mn}$ , namely

$$\left\{ \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk}^2 \delta(\omega_{IJK}) |\sqrt{n_{IJK}} - \sqrt{m_{IJK}}|^2 \right\} |\rho_{0mn}|^2, \tag{3.11}$$

will be zero only if either the term in braces is zero or  $\rho_{0mn}$  is zero. If  $m \neq n$  then, because the interaction Hamiltonian is not separable as described in § 2, because  $\delta(\omega)$  is non-negative, and because  $\sum_{IJK}$  is really an integral, the term in braces is non-zero. Thus, in order to be at equilibrium we must have  $\rho_{0mn} = 0$  when  $m \neq n$  so that one condition for equilibrium is that  $\hat{\rho}_0$  is diagonal:

$$\rho_{0mn} = 0 \quad \text{if} \quad m \neq n. \tag{3.12}$$

The second term in the summand of  $\sum_{IJK} \sum_{mn}$  in equation (3.10) is

$$c_{ijk}^2 \delta(\omega_{IJK}) \sqrt{(m_{IJK} n_{IJK}) |\rho_{0\boldsymbol{m} + \boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}, \boldsymbol{n} + \boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}} - \rho_{0\boldsymbol{m}\boldsymbol{n}}|^2}.$$
(3.13)

The square root can be zero only if one of  $m_i$ ,  $m_j$ ,  $m_k$ ,  $n_i$ ,  $n_j$ , or  $n_k$  is zero and the corresponding sign,  $s_i$ ,  $s_j$ , or  $s_k$ , is -1. Since these correspond to non-physical situations, i.e. a negative occupation number in  $\rho_{0m+e_{IJK},n+e_{IJK}}$ , the zero coefficient excludes these terms from the summation. Since  $c_{ijk}^2$  and the remaining square root

terms are non-zero, a second condition for equilibrium is that the diagonal elements obey

$$\delta(\omega_{IJK})|\rho_{0\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{e}_{IJK},\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{e}_{IJK}}-\rho_{0\mathbf{n}\mathbf{n}}|^2=0. \tag{3.14}$$

Thus, not only is  $\hat{\rho}_0$  diagonal, but also the diagonal matrix elements obey

$$\rho_{0\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{e}_{IJK},\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{e}_{IJK}} - \rho_{0\mathbf{n},\mathbf{n}} \propto \omega_{IJK}. \tag{3.15}$$

As was the case in the classical calculation, if  $\hat{\rho}_0 = \rho(\mathbf{H}_0)$ , then this condition will be satisfied. The equilibrium value of  $\hat{\rho}_0$  will be investigated further in § 3 e by deriving the Planck distribution and in § 3 f when we discuss the microcanonical and canonical ensembles.

Because the equilibrium density operator  $\hat{\rho}_0$  is diagonal, the equilibrium values of  $\hat{\rho}_1$  and  $\hat{\rho}_2$  are zero along the diagonal.

The timescale for  $\hat{\rho}_0$  to reach equilibrium depends on the timescale for it to become diagonal and on the timescale for the energy along the diagonal to be distributed. The first of these timescales is determined by the coefficient of  $|\rho_{0mn}|^2$  in the H-theorem (3.10), namely

$$-12\pi\epsilon^{2}\hbar \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk}^{2} \delta(\omega_{IJK}) |\sqrt{m_{IJK}} - \sqrt{n_{IJK}}|^{2}.$$
 (3.16)

The second timescale is determined by the remaining term in the H-theorem,

$$-12\pi\epsilon^2\hbar\sum_{IJK}c_{ijk}^2\delta(\omega_{IJK})n_{IJK}|\rho_{0\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{e}_{IJK},\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{e}_{IJK}}-\rho_{0\mathbf{n}\mathbf{n}}|^2.$$
 (3.17)

The timescale to reach equilibrium must also be discussed for two classes of systems: classical systems in which the occupation numbers of interest are  $\mathcal{O}(\hbar^{-1})$  and strongly quantum mechanical systems in which the occupation numbers are  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  in  $\hbar$ .

We have three timescales for the system to reach equilibrium. In increasing order of magnitude they are (1)  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{-2}\hbar^2)$  for far off-diagonal Fourier mode indices,  $n-m=\mathcal{O}(\hbar^{-1})$ , (2)  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{-2})$  for near-diagonal,  $n-m=o(\hbar^{-1})$ , and (3)  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{-2}\hbar^{-1})$ . The first two timescales apply to classical systems,  $I=\mathcal{O}(1)$ , while the last one applies to strongly quantum mechanical systems,  $I=\mathcal{O}(\hbar)$ . In particular, the first timescale produces equation (1.8) and the second produces equations (1.9) and (1.10) for  $M=\mathcal{O}(1)$ . Because the first timescale is associated with extremely short wavelengths in the classical regime, we call it the noise timescale. The second timescale is associated with smooth classical behaviour and, because it agrees with the timescale for dissipation in the classical limit, we call it the classical timescale. Finally, the third timescale, which is the only timescale in the quantum mechanical limit, is called the quantum timescale. Because classical systems have more observable variables than quantum mechanical systems (i.e. angles), it is not surprising that they exhibit a richer variety of timescales than quantum mechanical systems.

These systems display irreversibility on different timescales. The classical system displays irreversibility immediately because the noise disappears  $\mathcal{O}(\hbar^2)$  faster than the classical Fourier modes. As the energy of strongly quantum mechanical systems increases, the low-frequency quantum Fourier modes become classical modes while the high frequency modes become noise.

In terms of the density of modes introduced in equation (1.5), the timescales for dissipation are

$$t \gg \frac{1}{\epsilon^2 f(\omega)\sigma(\omega)} \tag{3.18}$$

for the classical system and

$$t \gg \frac{1}{\epsilon^2 \hbar f(\omega) \sigma(\omega)} \tag{3.19}$$

963

for the strongly quantum mechanical system. In both cases,  $f(\omega)$  is an  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  scaling parameter depending on the coefficients (3.16) and (3.17). In conjunction with the asymptotic relations (1.4) and (1.5) for the thermodynamic limit, these limits place a lower bound on the coupling coefficient:

$$\epsilon \gg \frac{1}{\sigma(\omega)f(\omega)^{1/2}}$$
 (3.20)

for classical systems and

$$\epsilon \gg \frac{1}{\hbar^{1/2}\sigma(\omega)f(\omega)^{1/2}} \tag{3.21}$$

for strongly quantum mechanical systems. The  $\hbar^{1/2}$  in the denominator of the second asymptotic relation means that the quantum mechanical system must have a relatively strong interaction compared with the classical system in order for dissipation to be observed. This gives us a new criterion for the validity of the master equation, namely that when there is more energy in the system, the interaction can be weaker and more time allowed to observe the decay to a steady state.

# (c) Moment equations

The master equation (3.2), contains information about all moments of the density operator  $\hat{\rho}_0$ . The first and second moments of the counting operator are examined here. The problem of closure is examined in the next section.

The general formula for the expected value of a function of the number operator is

$$\langle f(\mathbf{N})\rangle_0 = \operatorname{tr}[\hat{\rho}_0 f(\mathbf{N})],$$
 (3.22)

where the subscript '0' is used to emphasize that the expectation is with respect to the leading order density operator  $\hat{\rho}_0$ . Since N is a diagonal operator, f(N) is also diagonal and

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle f(\boldsymbol{N})\rangle_0}{\mathrm{d}t} = \sum_{\boldsymbol{n}} f(\boldsymbol{n}) \frac{\mathrm{d}\rho_{0\boldsymbol{n}\boldsymbol{n}}}{\mathrm{d}t}.$$
 (3.23)

Substituting the diagonalized version (3.6) of the master equation into this equation produces

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle f(\boldsymbol{N})\rangle_0}{\mathrm{d}t} = 12\pi\epsilon^2\hbar \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk}^2 \delta(\omega_{IJK}) \langle N_{IJK}(f(\boldsymbol{N} + \boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}) - f(\boldsymbol{N}))\rangle_0, \qquad (3.24)$$

or

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle f(\boldsymbol{N})\rangle_0}{\mathrm{d}t} = 6\pi\epsilon^2\hbar \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk}^2 \delta(\omega_{IJK}) \langle D_{IJK}^*(N_{IJK}D_{IJK}f(\boldsymbol{N}))\rangle_0, \tag{3.25}$$

where the difference operators  $D_{IJK}$  and  $D_{IJK}^*$  are defined by

$$D_{IJK} g(\mathbf{n}) = g(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}_{IJK}) - g(\mathbf{n})$$
(3.26)

and

$$D_{IJK}^* g(\mathbf{n}) = g(\mathbf{n}) - g(\mathbf{n} - \mathbf{e}_{IJK}). \tag{3.27}$$

Note that only the terms with even powers of products of  $s_i$ ,  $s_j$ , and  $s_k$  are retained when computing moments of N.

The first and second order moments are calculated using this general formula by first noting that  $D_{IJK}N_p=0$  if  $p \notin \{i,j,k\}$  and then by counting multiplicities. The first and second order moments are

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\langle N_p + \frac{1}{2}\rangle_0 = 18\pi\epsilon^2\hbar \sum_{s_pJK} c_{pjk}^2 \delta(\omega_{PJK}) s_p \langle M_{PJK}\rangle_0, \tag{3.28}$$

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \langle (N_p + \frac{1}{2})^2 \rangle_0 = 36\pi \epsilon^2 \hbar \sum_{s_p JK} c_{pjk}^2 \delta(\omega_{PJK}) s_p 
\times \langle 2s_p (N_p + \frac{1}{2})(N_j + \frac{1}{2})(N_k + \frac{1}{2}) + s_j (N_p + \frac{1}{2})^2 (N_k + \frac{1}{2}) 
+ s_k (N_p + \frac{1}{2})^2 (N_j + \frac{1}{2}) + \frac{1}{4} s_j (N_k + \frac{1}{2}) + \frac{1}{4} s_k (N_j + \frac{1}{2}) 
+ \frac{1}{4} 2s_p s_j s_k (N_p + \frac{1}{2}) \rangle_0,$$
(3.29)

and for  $p \neq q$ 

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \langle (N_p + \frac{1}{2})(N_q + \frac{1}{2}) \rangle_0 = 18\pi\epsilon^2 \hbar \sum_{s_p JK} c_{pjk}^2 \delta(\omega_{PJK}) s_p \langle M_{PJK}(N_q + \frac{1}{2}) \rangle_0 
+ 36\pi\epsilon^2 \hbar \sum_{s_p s_q K} c_{pqk}^2 \delta(\omega_{PQK}) s_p \langle s_q (N_p + \frac{1}{2})(N_q + \frac{1}{2})(N_k + \frac{1}{2}) 
+ \frac{1}{4} 2 s_p s_q s_k (N_q + \frac{1}{2}) + \frac{1}{4} s_p (N_k + \frac{1}{2}) \rangle_0 
+ (p \leftrightarrow q),$$
(3.30)

where

$$M_{PJK} = D_{PJK}^* N_{PJK}$$

$$= s_p (N_j + \frac{1}{2})(N_k + \frac{1}{2}) + s_j (N_p + \frac{1}{2})(N_k + \frac{1}{2})$$

$$+ s_k (N_p + \frac{1}{2})(N_j + \frac{1}{2}) + \frac{1}{4} s_p s_j s_k$$

$$(3.31)$$

and  $(p \leftrightarrow q)$  means to exchange p and q in the expression to its left. According to the model used in §6, the second series in equation (3.30) is  $\mathcal{O}(V^{-1})$  smaller than the first series as the volume  $V \to \infty$ . Thus it can be ignored in the thermodynamic limit. We return to this equation in the next section.

Substituting the equation of motion for first order moments, equation (3.28), into  $d\langle \mathbf{H}_0 \rangle/dt$  shows that the mean free energy is preserved.

This equation of motion for first order moments also describes the correct behaviour for an oscillator interacting with a bath at T=0 K. We demonstrate this by imposing the initial conditions  $\langle N_p \rangle > 0$  where p is the index of the excited oscillator and  $\langle N_q \rangle = 0$  for all  $q \neq p$ . Then, at t=0, the excited oscillator obeys

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle N_p \rangle_0}{\mathrm{d}t} \bigg|_{t=0} = 18\pi \epsilon^2 \hbar \sum_{s_p JK} c_{pjk}^2 \delta(\omega_{PJK}) 
\times \left\{ \frac{1}{4} (1 + s_p s_j) (1 + s_p s_k) + \frac{1}{2} s_p (s_j + s_k) \langle N_p \rangle_0 \right\}$$

$$= -36\pi \epsilon^2 \hbar \left[ \sum_{jk} c_{pjk}^2 \delta(\omega_p - \omega_j - \omega_k) \right] \langle N_p \rangle_0$$

$$< 0$$

$$(3.34)$$

and the T = 0 K oscillators obey

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle N_q \rangle_0}{\mathrm{d}t} \bigg|_{t=0} = 72\pi\epsilon^2 \hbar \left[ \sum_k c_{pqk}^2 \delta(\omega_p - \omega_q - \omega_k) \right] \langle N_p \rangle_0 \geqslant 0.$$
 (3.36)

965

Thus energy is immediately lost by the excited oscillator and any oscillator which interacts directly with the excited oscillator is immediately excited. Because frequencies are positive, the coefficient  $\delta(\omega_p - \omega_j - \omega_k)$  in equations (3.34) and (3.36) tells us that energy is initially removed from frequency  $\omega_p$  to lower frequencies  $\omega_q$  and that  $d\langle N_q\rangle_0/dt|_{t=0}=0$  for all  $\omega_q>\omega_p$ . This cascade of energy is only downward at t=0. Higher frequencies may be excited on a slower timescale depending on the second order moments discussed in the next section. Equations (3.34) and (3.36) generalize Slonimskii's result (1937) to a distribution of nonlinear interacting oscillators.

This behaviour is markedly different than the classical moment equation (5.4) in PR:

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle I_p\rangle}{\mathrm{d}t} = 18\pi\epsilon^2 \sum_{s_pJK} \delta(\omega_{PJK}) c_{pjk}^2 s_p [s_p\langle I_j I_k\rangle + s_j\langle I_p I_k\rangle + s_k\langle I_p I_j\rangle]. \tag{3.37}$$

In this equation, if  $\langle I_q \rangle = 0$  for all  $q \neq p$  then  $\mathrm{d} \langle I_j \rangle / \mathrm{d} t = 0$  for the excited and T = 0 K oscillators no matter how large  $\langle I_p \rangle$  is. The quantum mechanical zero-point action must be incorporated into the classical equation to restore the decay of the excited oscillator with the T = 0 K bath.

# (d) Closure and the Stosszahl ansatz

The main problem with the moment equations (3.28)–(3.30) is that the order n equations depend on order n+1 moments. This problem has no completely satisfactory answer, but by using the same procedure as PR, we show that under certain conditions, second order moments can be approximated by first order moments during the timescale for dissipation:

$$\langle (N_p + \frac{1}{2})(N_q + \frac{1}{2})\rangle_0 \sim \langle N_p + \frac{1}{2}\rangle_0 \langle N_q + \frac{1}{2}\rangle_0.$$
 (3.38)

This lack of correlation and the underlying assumption is called the Stosszahl ansatz. When we substitute this factorization of the second order moments into the equation of motion for the first-order moments (3.28), we obtain the closed form for the equation of motion. This can be written as equation (1.13) or, for the subsequent analysis, as

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\langle N_p \rangle_0}{\mathrm{d}t} = 36\pi \epsilon^2 \hbar \sum_{jk} c_{pjk}^2 \langle N_p \rangle_0 \langle N_j \rangle_0 \langle N_k \rangle_0$$

$$\times [\delta(\omega_p - \omega_j - \omega_k)(\gamma_p - \gamma_j \gamma_k)$$

$$-\delta(\omega_j - \omega_p - \omega_k)(\gamma_j - \gamma_p \gamma_k)$$

$$-\delta(\omega_k - \omega_p - \omega_j)(\gamma_k - \gamma_p \gamma_j)], \tag{3.39}$$

where

$$\gamma_i = \frac{1}{\langle N_i \rangle_0} + 1. \tag{3.40}$$

Note that the system will be in a steady state,  $d\langle N_p \rangle/dt = 0$ , if  $\gamma_p - \gamma_j \gamma_k = 0$  for any triplet p, j, k satisfying  $\omega_p - \omega_j - \omega_k = 0$ . Thus the Planck distribution  $\ln \gamma_p \propto \omega_p$ 

will produce a steady state. In the next section we prove that the Planck distribution is the unique distribution for a steady state.

# (e) Planck distribution

We have derived conditions for equilibrium in  $\S 3 b$ , but not the equilibrium distribution. In this section, the entropy

$$S = \sum_{P} s_p \langle N_P \rangle_0 \ln \langle N_P \rangle_0 \tag{3.41}$$

is used to derive a second H-theorem and show that the steady-state first-order moments satisfy the Planck distribution

$$\langle N_p \rangle_0 = \frac{1}{e^{\beta \hbar \omega_p} - 1},\tag{3.42}$$

where  $\beta$  is the inverse temperature.

Substituting the factorization (3.39) for the equation of motion for first-order moments into dS/dt yields

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}S}{\mathrm{d}t} = 36\pi\epsilon^2 \hbar \sum_{pjk} c_{pjk}^2 \delta(\omega_p - \omega_j - \omega_k) \langle N_p \rangle_0 \langle N_j \rangle_0 \langle N_k \rangle_0 \gamma_p \times (\gamma_j \gamma_k / \gamma_p - 1) \ln(\gamma_j \gamma_k / \gamma_p). \tag{3.43}$$

Since  $(x-1)\ln x \ge 0$  for x > 0, the summand is non-negative. Thus, the second H-theorem is that the entropy S increases until  $\gamma_j \gamma_k = \gamma_p$  whenever  $\omega_j + \omega_k = \omega_p$  and  $c_{pjk} \ne 0$ . Equivalently,  $\ln \gamma_j + \ln \gamma_k = \ln \gamma_p$  whenever  $\omega_j + \omega_k = \omega_p$  and  $c_{pjk} \ne 0$ . Since the Hamiltonian  $\boldsymbol{H}$  is not separable,  $\ln \gamma_p = \beta \hbar \omega_p$  for all p and some positive constant  $\beta$  called the inverse temperature. Solving for  $\langle N_p \rangle_0$  produces the Planck distribution (3.42).

# (f) Microcanonical and canonical ensembles

The preceding calculations have demonstrated some of the properties of the equilibrium solutions to the master equation (3.2), but we have not calculated explicit expressions for the equilibrium density operator. In this section, we derive the equilibrium distribution for two cases, the microcanonical and canonical distributions. In order to examine these solutions, we must derive a third H-theorem. Two equilibrium solutions to this H-theorem produce the microcanonical and canonical distributions.

The H-theorem examined in § 3 b involved the time derivative of the square norm  $\operatorname{tr} \hat{\rho}^2$  of the density operator. We observed that this positive-definite quantity decreases until a steady state satisfying equations (3.12) and (3.14) is reached. We use the diagonality of the steady-state density operator  $\hat{\rho}_0$  to create an entropy from which we calculate more explicit solutions to equation (3.14). We want to emphasize again that this diagonality is a result of our earlier analysis. It is not a result of assuming that the initial density is diagonal.

Since the equilibrium density operator is diagonal, we will use the standard form of entropy from statistical mechanics defined by

$$S = \operatorname{tr}(\hat{\rho}_0 \ln \hat{\rho}_0) = \sum_{\boldsymbol{n}} \rho_{0\boldsymbol{n}\boldsymbol{n}} \ln \rho_{0\boldsymbol{n}\boldsymbol{n}}. \tag{3.44}$$

Substituting the master equation (3.2) into dS/dt produces

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}S}{\mathrm{d}t} = -6\pi\epsilon^{2}\hbar \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk}^{2} \delta(\omega_{IJK}) n_{IJK} \rho_{0nn} \times \left(\frac{\rho_{0n+e_{IJK},n+e_{IJK}}}{\rho_{0nn}} - 1\right) \ln\left(\frac{\rho_{0n+e_{IJK},n+e_{IJK}}}{\rho_{0nn}}\right). \quad (3.45)$$

Since  $(x-1) \ln x \ge 0$  for x > 0, we observe that the negative semi-definite quantity S decreases until

$$\delta(\omega_{IJK}) \left( \rho_{0\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}_{IJK}, \mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}_{IJK}} - \rho_{0\mathbf{n}\mathbf{n}} \right) \left( \ln \rho_{0\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}_{IJK}, \mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}_{IJK}} - \ln \rho_{0\mathbf{n}\mathbf{n}} \right) = 0.$$
 (3.46)

The microcanonical and canonical distributions describe two kinds of solutions to this condition for equilibrium.

The microcanonical ensemble is a distribution initially concentrated on a specified value of energy, that is,

$$\rho_{0nn}(0) = 0 \quad \text{if} \quad \boldsymbol{H_{0nn}} \neq E. \tag{3.47}$$

967

From the discussion following equation (3.6), we know that the distribution will satisfy this condition for all t > 0. The equilibrium condition (3.46) is then satisfied if the states n and  $n + e_{IJK}$  do not have energy E since  $\rho_{0nn}$  and  $\rho_{0n+e_{IJK},n+e_{IJK}}$  are both zero. It is also satisfied if one of the two states has energy E and the other does not because

$$\omega_{IJK} = \frac{\boldsymbol{H}_{0\boldsymbol{n} + \boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}, \boldsymbol{n} + \boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}} - \boldsymbol{H}_{0\boldsymbol{n}\boldsymbol{n}}}{\hbar} \neq 0$$
 (3.48)

means that  $\delta(\omega_{IJK}) = 0$ . Finally, if the states  $\boldsymbol{n}$  and  $\boldsymbol{n} + \boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}$  both have energy E, then  $\omega_{IJK} = 0$  and we must have  $\rho_{0\boldsymbol{n}\boldsymbol{n}} = \rho_{0\boldsymbol{n}+\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK},\boldsymbol{n}+\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}}$ . Since the interaction Hamiltonian is not separable, this means that

$$\rho_{0nn} = \begin{cases} 1/N_E & \text{if } \mathbf{H}_{0nn} = E, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
 (3.49)

where  $N_E$  is the number of states with energy E. The Stosszahl ansatz and Planck distribution will only be satisfied if  $N_E$  is large so that the energy represented by the occupation number in one state is small compared with the total energy.

To obtain the canonical distribution, we observe that

$$\ln \rho_{0\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}_{IJK}, \mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}_{IJK}} - \ln \rho_{0\mathbf{n}\mathbf{n}} = -\beta \hbar \omega_{IJK}, \tag{3.50}$$

or

$$\hat{\rho}_0 = K e^{-\beta \mathbf{H}_0},\tag{3.51}$$

is also a solution of the equilibrium condition (3.46) where

$$K = \frac{1}{\operatorname{tr} e^{-\beta \mathbf{H}_0}} \tag{3.52}$$

is the renormalizing coefficient and  $\beta \ge 0$ . Because the free Hamiltonian is separable, we can write the canonical distribution as a product of independent distributions,

$$\rho_{0nn} = \prod_{i} (1 - e^{-\beta\hbar\omega_i}) e^{-\beta\hbar\omega_i n_i}, \qquad (3.53)$$

so that the Stosszahl ansatz (3.38) is satisfied and the Planck distribution (3.42) is easily rederived.

4. Classical limit

In this section, we demonstrate a new technique to obtain the classical limit of the quantum mechanical equations of motion. We have applied this method to equations (2.13), (3.2), (3.10), and (3.25) which are the quantum mechanical analogs of the classical Liouville equation, Fokker-Planck equation, H-theorem, and moment equations given in PR. The results we obtained are the same as the results of the classical analysis to  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  in  $\hbar$ . After presenting a discussion of the method, we demonstrate it by applying it to the quantum Liouville equation.

While others have noticed the similarity between the occupation number representation used in the quantum mechanical calculations and Fourier modes (see, for example, Resibois 1961), the relationship has not been developed as completely as we have developed here. Also, the limiting procedure presented here has the advantage that it preserves the positive semi-definiteness of the density operator. Other methods, such as Wigner's transform, in general do not (see, for example, Tatarskii  $1987, \S 4$ ).

# (a) Preliminary considerations

Before presenting the method we discuss a simple example. Consider the classical function  $I^{1/2}e^{i\theta}$  which is converted to the creation operator,  $\hbar^{1/2}q^{\dagger}$ . If we examine the matrix form of this operator we find that

$$\sqrt{\hbar}q_{mn}^{\dagger} = \sqrt{\frac{1}{2}\hbar(n+m+1)}\delta_{n-m,-1},\tag{4.1}$$

where  $q_{mn}^{\dagger} = \langle m|q^{\dagger}|n\rangle$  is the usual matrix notation for quantum mechanical operators. If we change our notation by defining the action

$$I = \frac{1}{2}\hbar(m+n+1) \tag{4.2}$$

and Fourier mode index

$$M = n - m \tag{4.3}$$

and write  $q_M^{\dagger}(I)$  instead of the matrix form  $q_{mn}^{\dagger}$  we obtain

$$\sqrt{\hbar}q_M^{\dagger}(I) = \sqrt{\hbar}q_{mn}^{\dagger} = \sqrt{I}\delta_{M,-1}. \tag{4.4}$$

Before discussing the details of this change of notation, we note that removing the bound on M and applying the inverse Fourier transform (1.12) to  $q_M^{\dagger}(I)$  produces

$$\sqrt{\hbar}q^{\dagger}(I,\theta) = \sum_{M} e^{-iM\theta} \sqrt{\hbar}q_{M}^{\dagger}(I) = \sqrt{I}e^{i\theta},$$
 (4.5)

where  $q^{\dagger}(I,\theta)$  is the creation operator expressed in terms of the action-angle variables I and  $\theta$ . This is the classical function with which we started our analysis! We demonstrate that this simple procedure works for more complicated expressions below.

For our first comment about the change of notation, observe that the definition (4.2) of action reflects the fact that the minimum action of a quantum mechanical oscillator is  $\hbar/2$ . Secondly, because the quantum mechanical matrix indices m and n are non-negative, they are bound for a fixed value of action:

$$n, m \leqslant \frac{I - \hbar/2}{\hbar/2}.\tag{4.6}$$

This and the non-negativity of n and m also impose a bound on the Fourier mode index M:

$$|M| \leqslant \frac{I}{\hbar/2} - 1. \tag{4.7}$$

969

We also note that when I is an odd multiple of  $\hbar/2$ , M must be even and when I is an even multiple of  $\hbar/2$ , M must be odd.

These bounds and restrictions would seem to prohibit the application of the inverse Fourier transform. They do not because in the classical limit we are interested in non-quantum mechanical actions,  $I \gg \hbar$ , and in functions which display oscillations on large scales compared to the quantum mechanical regime. That is, the quantum mechanical operator  $f_M(I) = f_{mn}$  is large only for  $M = \mathcal{O}(1)$  and  $f_M(I)$  is smooth for fixed M. The first of the asymptotic relations,  $I \gg \hbar$ , removes the bound on M in the classical limit  $\hbar \to 0$ . The second relation guarantees that the removal of the bound on M does not affect the value of the inverse Fourier transform.

Finally, the restriction of the range of M in the quantum mechanical system is expected. If the range is not restricted, then

$$\theta_M(I) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} \theta e^{iM\theta} d\theta = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } M = 0, \\ (-1)^M / iM & \text{if } M \neq 0, \end{cases}$$
(4.8)

would be the angle operator taking values on  $(-\pi, \pi)$ . However, as Peierls points out (1979), there is no quantum mechanical angle operator, so the range of M must be restricted. Since angles exist in the classical limit  $I \gg \hbar$ , the range of M becomes unbound in the classical limit.

Our procedure is to use the ideas developed in the preceding section to write the quantum mechanical density operator  $\hat{\rho}$  in a form that relates the matrix indices of  $\rho_{mn}$  to action and Fourier index variables, and then to take the classical limit  $\hbar \to 0$  with the action and Fourier index fixed.

Let  $P_{\boldsymbol{M}}(\boldsymbol{I}) = \rho_{\boldsymbol{mn}}$  be the new density operator where the action vector  $\boldsymbol{I}$  is defined by

$$I = \frac{1}{2}\hbar(\mathbf{m} + \mathbf{n} + \mathbf{1}),\tag{4.9}$$

the Fourier index vector M is defined by

$$\dot{M} = n - m, \tag{4.10}$$

and where **1** is a vector of ones. To take the classical limit, we rewrite the quantum mechanical equations to  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  in  $\hbar$  while treating  $\hbar M_i/I_i$  and  $\hbar \partial/\partial I_i$  as small terms wherever they appear. The  $\mathcal{O}(\hbar)$  term would be the difference between the quantum and classical behaviours. The full classical angle dependence is finally recovered by applying the inverse Fourier transform (1.12).

### (c) Results

In this section, we summarize the steps to compute the classical Liouville equation from the von Neumann equation. More detailed calculations for this limit and the other classical evolution equations are performed in Sinclair (1992).

Referring to the von Neumann equation (2.13), we first need to apply the  $\hbar$  ex-

pansion to  $\sqrt{n_{IJK}}$ ,  $\rho_{m,n+e_{IJK}}$ ,  $\sqrt{m_{-I-J-K}}$ , and  $\rho_{m-e_{IJK},n}$ . We obtain

$$\sqrt{n_{IJK}} \sim \frac{1}{\hbar^{3/2}} \sqrt{I_i I_j I_k} \left[ 1 + \frac{1}{2} \hbar \left( \frac{M_i + s_i}{2I_i} + \frac{M_j + s_j}{2I_j} + \frac{M_k + s_k}{2I_k} \right) + \mathcal{O}(\hbar^2) \right]$$
(4.11)

and

$$\rho_{\boldsymbol{m},\boldsymbol{n}+\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}} \sim P_{\boldsymbol{M}+\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}}(\boldsymbol{I}) + \frac{1}{2}\hbar\nabla_{ijk}P_{\boldsymbol{M}+\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}}(\boldsymbol{I}) + \mathcal{O}(\hbar^2), \tag{4.12}$$

where

$$\nabla_{ijk} = s_i \frac{\partial}{\partial I_i} + s_j \frac{\partial}{\partial I_j} + s_k \frac{\partial}{\partial I_k}.$$
 (4.13)

The calculations for  $\sqrt{m_{-I-J-K}}$  and  $\rho_{m-e_{IJK},n}$  are similar and produce the same results respectively with the opposite signs for the  $\mathcal{O}(\hbar)$  terms. Substituting these expressions into the von Neumann equation (2.13) produces

$$\frac{\partial P_{\boldsymbol{M}}(\boldsymbol{I})}{\partial t} \sim i\boldsymbol{\omega} \cdot \boldsymbol{M} P_{\boldsymbol{M}}(\boldsymbol{I}) + \epsilon i \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk} \sqrt{I_i I_j I_k} \\
\times \left[ \left( \frac{M_i + s_i}{2I_i} + \frac{M_j + s_j}{2I_j} + \frac{M_k + s_k}{2I_k} \right) P_{\boldsymbol{M} + \boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}}(\boldsymbol{I}) + \nabla_{ijk} P_{\boldsymbol{M} + \boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}}(\boldsymbol{I}) \right] (4.14)$$

to  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  in  $\hbar$ . Since  $M_i P_{\boldsymbol{M}}(\boldsymbol{I})$  is the Fourier transform of  $i\partial P(\boldsymbol{I}, \boldsymbol{\theta})/\partial \theta_i$ ,

$$\left(\frac{M_i}{2I_i} + \frac{M_j}{2I_j} + \frac{M_k}{2I_k}\right)\bar{P}_{\boldsymbol{M}}(\boldsymbol{I}) \tag{4.15}$$

is the Fourier transform of

$$\left(\frac{\mathrm{i}}{2I_i}\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta_i} + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2I_j}\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta_j} + \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2I_k}\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta_k}\right)\bar{P}(\boldsymbol{I},\boldsymbol{\theta}).$$
(4.16)

After applying the inverse Fourier transform (1.12) we obtain the classical Liouville equation of PR:

$$\frac{\partial P(\boldsymbol{I}, \boldsymbol{\theta})}{\partial t} + \sum_{i} \omega_{i} \frac{\partial P(\boldsymbol{I}, \boldsymbol{\theta})}{\partial \theta_{i}} = \epsilon i \sum_{IJK} c_{ijk} \sqrt{I_{i}I_{j}I_{k}} e^{i\theta_{IJK}} \nabla_{IJK} P(\boldsymbol{I}, \boldsymbol{\theta}), \qquad (4.17)$$

where

$$\nabla_{IJK} = s_i \nabla_I + s_j \nabla_J + s_k \nabla_K \tag{4.18}$$

and

$$\nabla_{I} = \frac{\partial}{\partial I_{i}} + \frac{\mathrm{i}s_{i}}{2I_{i}} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta_{i}}.$$
(4.19)

# 5. Frequency renormalization

The nonlinearities in the interaction Hamiltonian change the equilibrium frequency of the linear oscillators. This is demonstrated by converting Hamilton's equation for the angular rate into its quantum mechanical form and computing its expected value. Two expressions for the renormalized frequency are obtained, one is a function of the first moments of the counting operator and the second is a function of differences along the diagonal of the density matrix. These results will be used in the next section for an example sound-wave interaction.

971

Applying Hamilton's equations to the Hamiltonian introduced in equation (2.1) produces

$$\dot{\theta}_p = \omega_p + \frac{3}{2} \epsilon \sum_{s_p JK} c_{pjk} \sqrt{\frac{I_j I_k}{I_p}} e^{i\theta_{PJK}}.$$
 (5.1)

This equation is easily converted to its quantum mechanical form by using the notation developed in §2. Substituting  $\sqrt{\hbar}q_I$  for  $I_i^{1/2}e^{is_i\theta_i}$  and defining  $\widehat{\omega}'_p$  to be the resulting frequency operator in place of the classical frequency  $\dot{\theta}_p$  produces

$$\widehat{\omega}_{p}' = \omega_{p} + \frac{3}{2}\hbar^{1/2}\epsilon \sum_{s_{p}JK} c_{pjk} \frac{q_{J}q_{K}}{q_{-P}},$$
(5.2)

where the  $1/q_P$  operator is defined by

$$\frac{1}{q_P}q_P = q_P \frac{1}{q_P} = I. {(5.3)}$$

Calculating the expected value of the renormalized frequency for the equilibrium distribution produces the equivalent expressions

$$\langle \hat{\omega}_p' \rangle = \omega_p - 9\hbar \epsilon^2 \sum_{s_p JK} c_{pjk}^2 \mathcal{P} \left( \frac{1}{\omega_{PJK}} \right) \left( s_j \langle N_k + \frac{1}{2} \rangle_0 + s_k \langle N_j + \frac{1}{2} \rangle_0 \right)$$
 (5.4)

and

$$\left\langle \widehat{\omega}_{p}^{\prime}\right\rangle = \omega_{p} - 9\hbar\epsilon^{2} \sum_{\substack{\mathbf{n} \\ s_{p}JK}} c_{pjk}^{2} \mathcal{P}\left(\frac{1}{\omega_{PJK}}\right) n_{J} n_{K} \left(\rho_{0\mathbf{n}\mathbf{n}} - \rho_{0\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}_{PJK}, \mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}_{PJK}}\right). \tag{5.5}$$

Taking the classical limits of these expressions reproduce the two results in PR.

PR also present a second method for computing  $\langle \theta \rangle$  where the angles in the probability density are allowed to range over the entire real line and  $\langle \dot{\theta} \rangle$  is computed by integrating  $\theta dP/dt$ . Their method cannot be used here because there is no angle operator in quantum mechanics.

### 6. Sound-wave interaction

In this section we use the model Hamiltonian presented in PR for a semi-dispersive barotropic material to calculate the frequency shift due to nonlinear wave interaction. First, we reformulate the model so as to eliminate their problem with doublecounting. The model produces an infinite frequency shift due to zero-point action. We resolve this by incorporating the unmeasurable frequency shift into the free Hamiltonian. We then calculate the frequency shift for low and high temperatures. The high temperature frequency shift is the same as that derived in PR except for the numerical coefficient. This occurs because we do not need to approximate the integral because of the non-convergent classical Bose distribution.

The Hamiltonian for sound-wave interaction is written in terms of the Fourier transforms of the velocity potential  $\Phi$  and the departure  $\rho'$  from the equilibrium density  $\rho$ . We use the Fourier components of the departure and the velocity potential,  $\rho_k$  and  $\Phi_k$ , to write the Hamiltonian in the form introduced in the beginning of § 2.

The total Hamiltonian is written as  $H = H_0 + \epsilon H_1$  where the free Hamiltonian is

$$\boldsymbol{H}_{0} = \frac{1}{2}V\sum_{\boldsymbol{k}} \left\{ \frac{v^{2}}{\rho} \left| \rho_{\boldsymbol{k}} \right|^{2} + \rho \left| \boldsymbol{k} \Phi_{\boldsymbol{k}} \right|^{2} \right\}, \tag{6.1}$$

the interaction Hamiltonian is

$$\epsilon \boldsymbol{H}_{1} = \frac{1}{6} V \sum_{ijk} \left\{ \frac{v^{2}}{\rho^{2}} \left( \frac{2\rho}{v} \frac{\mathrm{d}v}{\mathrm{d}\rho} - 1 \right) \rho_{i} \rho_{j} \rho_{k} - \rho_{i} (\boldsymbol{j} \cdot \boldsymbol{k}) \Phi_{i} \Phi_{k} - \rho_{k} (\boldsymbol{i} \cdot \boldsymbol{j}) \Phi_{i} \Phi_{j} \right\} \delta_{i+j+k}, \quad (6.2)$$

V is the volume of the system, v is the unperturbed speed of sound, and the Kronecker delta function for a 3-vector is  $\delta_{\mathbf{k}} = \prod_{i=1}^{3} \delta_{k_i,0}$ .

We transform to action-angle coordinates by writing the Fourier components in terms of waves traveling in antiparallel directions:

$$\rho_{\mathbf{k}} = \left(\frac{\rho \omega_{\mathbf{k}}}{2Vv^2}\right)^{1/2} \sum_{s_k} I_{s_k \mathbf{k}}^{1/2} \exp(\mathrm{i}s_k \theta_{s_k \mathbf{k}}), \tag{6.3}$$

$$\Phi_{\mathbf{k}} = \left(\frac{\omega_{\mathbf{k}}}{2V\rho k^2}\right)^{1/2} \sum_{s_k} i s_k I_{s_k \mathbf{k}}^{1/2} \exp(i s_k \theta_{s_k \mathbf{k}}). \tag{6.4}$$

In these equations, we have abbreviated  $s_k$  by  $s_k$  to improve the readability of the  ${
m equations}.$ 

We then change the summation indices from i, j, and k to  $s_i i$ ,  $s_j j$ , and  $s_k k$  and observe that  $\omega_{s_k k} = \omega_k$  because the fluid is isotropic. The notation developed in § 2 can now be used and the Hamiltonian becomes

$$\boldsymbol{H}_0 = \sum_{\boldsymbol{k}} \omega_{\boldsymbol{k}} I_{\boldsymbol{k}},\tag{6.5}$$

$$\mathbf{H}_{1} = \sum_{IJK} c_{IJK} I_{ijk}^{1/2} e^{i\theta_{IJK}}, \tag{6.6}$$

where

$$\epsilon c_{IJK} = \frac{1}{6} \left( \frac{\omega_{i} \omega_{j} \omega_{k}}{8V \rho v^{2}} \right)^{1/2} \left( \frac{2\rho}{v} \frac{\mathrm{d}v}{\mathrm{d}\rho} - 1 + \hat{\imath} \cdot \hat{\jmath} + \hat{\imath} \cdot \hat{k} + \hat{\jmath} \cdot \hat{k} \right) \delta_{s_{i}i + s_{j}j + s_{k}k}, \tag{6.7}$$

 $\omega_{\mathbf{k}} = \rho k/v$ , and  $I_{ijk} = I_{\mathbf{i}}I_{\mathbf{j}}I_{\mathbf{k}}$ .

To simplify this system we anticipate that  $s_i\omega_i + s_j\omega_j + s_k\omega_k = o(1)$  is the region of interest. In the semidispersive case,  $s_i\omega_i + s_j\omega_j + s_k\omega_k = 0$ , which, with the condition  $s_i \mathbf{i} + s_j \mathbf{j} + s_k \mathbf{k} = 0$  from the Kronecker delta in equation (6.7), produces

$$\epsilon c_{IJK} = \frac{G}{3} \left( \frac{\omega_i \, \omega_j \, \omega_k}{8V \rho v^2} \right)^{1/2} \delta_{s_i i + s_j j + s_k k}, \tag{6.8}$$

where G is defined in equation (1.16). We can now separate the sign-dependent term from  $c_{IJK}$  by defining

$$\epsilon c_{ijk} = \frac{G}{3} \left( \frac{\omega_i \, \omega_j \, \omega_k}{8V \rho v^2} \right)^{1/2} \tag{6.9}$$

so that

$$c_{IJK} = c_{ijk} \delta_{s_i \mathbf{i} + s_j \mathbf{j} + s_k \mathbf{k}}.$$
 (6.10)

We now have the Hamiltonian stated in a form similar to the form introduced in § 2. The interaction Hamiltonian introduced in the beginning of  $\S 2$  involves the angles through a product of three cosines. This Hamiltonian does not have that feature because  $c_{IJK}$  also depends on the signs  $s_i$ ,  $s_j$ , and  $s_k$  through  $\delta_{s_i i + s_j j + s_k k}$ . Thus,

Quantum Fokker-Planck equation

instead of substituting  $\frac{1}{2}\hbar^{1/2}(q^{\dagger}+q)$  for  $I^{1/2}\cos\theta$ , we must substitute  $\hbar^{1/2}q^{\dagger}$  and  $\hbar^{1/2}q$  for  $I^{1/2}e^{i\theta}$  and  $I^{1/2}e^{-i\theta}$  respectively.

The difference between the two interaction models only causes problems when selecting the essential resonances to compute  $\partial \hat{\alpha}_0/\partial \tau_2$ . However, since (L, M, N) is one of the six permutations of (-I, -J, -K) for resonance and since  $c_{-I-J-K} = c_{IJK}$ , we can write  $c_{IJK}$  for  $c_{ijk}$  in the results from the previous sections.

# (a) Zero temperature renormalization

In this section we calculate an explicit expression for the zero temperature renormalization, that is, the change in frequency due to background zero-point action. At  $T=0 \text{ K}, \langle N_i \rangle = 0 \text{ for all } j \text{ so that equation (5.4) becomes}$ 

$$\langle \widehat{\omega}_{p}' \rangle = \omega_{p} - \frac{G^{2}\hbar\omega_{p}}{8V\rho v^{2}} \sum_{s_{p}J} s_{j}\omega_{j}\omega_{s_{p}\boldsymbol{p}+s_{j}\boldsymbol{j}} \mathcal{P}\left(\frac{1}{s_{p}\omega_{p} + s_{j}(\omega_{j} + \omega_{s_{p}\boldsymbol{p}+s_{j}\boldsymbol{j}})}\right). \tag{6.11}$$

Writing the integral explicitly,

$$\sum_{\mathbf{j}} \cdot = \frac{V}{(2\pi)^3} \int \cdot d\mathbf{j}, \tag{6.12}$$

produces the volume-independent expression

$$\langle \widehat{\omega}_{p}' \rangle = \omega_{p} - \frac{G^{2}\hbar\omega_{p}}{4\rho v^{2}} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{3}} \text{ p.v.} \int \omega_{j} \left[ \frac{\omega_{p+j}}{\omega_{p} + \omega_{j} + \omega_{p+j}} - \frac{\omega_{p-j}}{\omega_{p} - \omega_{j} - \omega_{p-j}} \right] d\mathbf{j}. \quad (6.13)$$

Note that the integrand grows like  $j^3$  as  $|j| \to \infty$  and that unlike PR, we do not have a bounded quantity such as the free-energy,  $\int \omega_j \langle I_j \rangle d\mathbf{j}$ , to bound the integral. One method to bound this integral would be to limit the wavenumber j by the inverse of the inter-molecular spacing,  $\ell$ . This would produce a frequency shift of order  $G^2\hbar\omega_p/\rho\nu\ell^4$ ; however, the magnitude of this number is much larger than the unperturbed frequency  $\omega_p$  so this method is useless for computing the frequency shift. We note that this problem does not occur in the classical analysis because  $\hbar = 0$  removes the infinite integral.

The problem with the unbounded magnitude of this integral is not caused by the bounds on the integral. It is caused by the formulation of the original problem. We began with a set of equations which were valid for the classical problem with a bounded free energy or for the quantum mechanical problem for a small  $\omega$ . The bounded free energy in the classical problem prevented the non-physical values of  $c_{ijk}$  for large  $\omega$  from contributing to the integral for the frequency shift. We lost this feature of the classical analysis when we transformed the classical problem to a quantum mechanical problem. Thus, we cannot calculate the frequency shift at T=0 K without reformulating the interaction model. Instead, we incorporate the T=0 K frequency shift into the unrenormalized frequency. We do this by reformulating the Hamiltonian and regarding the right-hand side of equation (6.13) as a finite, unmeasurable quantity.

In short, the physical speed of sound differs from the parameter v by a function

which depends upon the nonlinear interactions even at 0 K. This difference is not a small parameter, in contrast with Gurevich & Laikhtman (1979), and we now recast the theory in terms of physically measurable parameters.

In order to incorporate the  $T = 0 \,\mathrm{K}$  frequency shift into the free Hamiltonian, we need a diagonal operator,  $\epsilon^2 \mathbf{H}_{\omega}$ , such that

$$\boldsymbol{H}_{\omega \boldsymbol{n} + \boldsymbol{e}_{p}, \boldsymbol{n} + \boldsymbol{e}_{p}} - \boldsymbol{H}_{\omega \boldsymbol{n} \boldsymbol{n}} = \hbar \omega_{p, \boldsymbol{0}}^{(2)}, \tag{6.14}$$

where

$$\omega_{p,\mathbf{0}}^{(2)} = -\frac{9}{2}\hbar \sum_{s_n JK} c_{PJK}^2 \mathcal{P}\left(\frac{1}{\omega_{PJK}}\right) (s_j + s_k) \tag{6.15}$$

is the T = 0 K shift from the right-hand side of equation (6.11). Note that

$$\boldsymbol{H}_{\omega} = -\frac{9}{2}\hbar^2 \sum_{IJK} c_{IJK}^2 \mathcal{P}\left(\frac{1}{\omega_{PJK}}\right) \left(N_i + \frac{1}{2}\right) (s_j + s_k) \tag{6.16}$$

satisfies this criterion where  $N_i$  is the counting operator for state i. We now write the total Hamiltonian as

$$\boldsymbol{H} = \boldsymbol{H}_0' + \epsilon \boldsymbol{H}_1 - \epsilon^2 \boldsymbol{H}_\omega, \tag{6.17}$$

where

$$\boldsymbol{H}_0' = \hbar \boldsymbol{\omega}^0 \cdot (\boldsymbol{N} + \frac{1}{2}\boldsymbol{1}) \tag{6.18}$$

is the perturbed free Hamiltonian and  $\omega_p^0 = \omega_p + \epsilon^2 \omega_{p,0}^{(2)}$  is the T=0 K frequency. If we repeat the analysis in § 6 a and use a superscript '0' to designate the T=0 K

frequency, we obtain equation (3.1) with  $\Delta^+(\omega_{IJK})$  replaced by  $\Delta^+(\omega_{IJK}^0)$  for the  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon)$  correction. The  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$  equation of motion must also be modified by the  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$ perturbation in equation (6.17). The non-secular terms reproduce equation (3.4)for  $\hat{\rho}_2$  with  $\omega_{IJK}$  and  $\omega_{LMN}$  replaced by  $\omega_{IJK}^0$  and  $\omega_{LMN}^0$  respectively. Instead of equation (3.2), the secular terms produce

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\rho_{0mn}}{\mathrm{d}t} = \mathrm{i}\boldsymbol{\omega}^{0} \cdot (\boldsymbol{n} - \boldsymbol{m})\rho_{0mn} 
+6\hbar \sum_{IJK} c_{IJK}^{2} \delta(\omega_{IJK}^{0}) [\sqrt{m_{IJK}n_{IJK}}\rho_{0m+\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK},\boldsymbol{n}+\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}} 
-(m_{IJK} + n_{-I-J-K})\rho_{0mn} + \sqrt{m_{-I-J-K}n_{-I-J-K}}\rho_{0m-\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK},\boldsymbol{n}-\boldsymbol{e}_{IJK}}] 
-\left[9\mathrm{i}\hbar \sum_{IJK} c_{IJK}^{2} \mathcal{P}\left(\frac{1}{\omega_{IJK}^{0}}\right) s_{i}(n_{j}n_{k} - m_{j}m_{k})\right] \rho_{0mn}$$
(6.19)

for the master equation. We recognize the last term on the right-hand side of this equation as the frequency shift due to the interaction. The modifications to the first and second order corrections (3.3) and (3.4) are similar.

(b) The 
$$T>0~\mathrm{K}$$
 frequency shift

Now that we have a finite frequency, we are ready to use the Planck distribution derived in  $\S 3e$  to calculate the contribution to the frequency shift due to occupied states in the case of small dispersion. We perform asymptotic analyses to evaluate the shift for low and high temperatures. The form of the high-temperature shift agrees with the calculations performed in PR. Details of the calculation are summarized in the appendix.

Using the definition for  $\omega_p^0$  following equation (6.18) enables us to rewrite equation (5.4) as  $\langle \omega_p' \rangle = \omega_p^0 + \Delta \omega_p$  where

$$\Delta\omega_p = -18\hbar\epsilon^2 \sum_{s_pJK} c_{PJK}^2 \mathcal{P}\left(\frac{1}{\omega_{PJK}}\right) s_j \langle N_k \rangle_0.$$
 (6.20)

975

We define the mean free energy U by its difference from the zero-point energy:

$$U = \frac{1}{V} \sum_{\mathbf{k}} \hbar \omega_{\mathbf{k}} \langle N_{\mathbf{k}} \rangle \sim \frac{24\pi \zeta(4)\hbar v}{(2\pi)^3 (\beta \hbar v)^4}, \tag{6.21}$$

where  $\zeta(s)$  is the Riemann zeta function and  $\zeta(4) = \pi^4/90 \approx 1.08$ .

Then the low temperature limit  $\beta\hbar vp \gg 1$  is

$$\Delta\omega_p \sim \frac{G^2 U \omega_p}{2\rho v^2} \left[ \ln \left( \frac{4v^2}{3|\gamma|p^2} \right) - 3 \right] + \mathcal{O}\left( \gamma + \frac{1}{(\beta\hbar v p)^2} \right), \tag{6.22}$$

which is equivalent to equation (1.15). Note that the group velocity  $d\langle \omega_p' \rangle / dp$  diverges as  $\ln p$  as  $p \to 0$  provided  $\beta \hbar v p$  remains large. That is, the group velocity diverges in the limit of long wavelengths provided that the energy  $\beta^{-1}$  of the system is small compared with the energy  $\hbar vp$  of the wave.

The high temperature limit  $\beta\hbar vp \ll 1$  is

$$\Delta\omega_p \sim \frac{G^2 U \omega_p}{2\rho v^2} \left[ \ln \left( \frac{4(\beta\hbar)^2 v^4}{3|\gamma|} \right) - 3 - \frac{(\Gamma(4)\zeta(4))'}{3\zeta(4)} \right] + \mathcal{O}\left(\gamma + (\beta\hbar vp)^2\right). \tag{6.23}$$

If we define  $k_{\gamma} = v/|\gamma|^{1/2}$  to be the characteristic wavenumber separating the regimes of weak and strong dispersion and define  $k_T = 1/\beta \hbar v$  to be the characteristic wavenumber for thermal waves, equation (6.23) reduces to equation (1.17). The condition that  $\gamma k^2/v^2 \ll 1$  for wavenumbers contributing significantly to the integral in equation (A5) means that  $k_T \ll k_{\gamma}$ . Note that the group velocity does not diverge as  $p \to 0$  in the high temperature limit.

Thus, in the high temperature limit, we see a large,  $\mathcal{O}(\ln(k_T/k_\gamma))$ , positive frequency shift which has a relative magnitude,  $\Delta\omega_p/\omega_p$ , independent of the wavenumber of the affected wave. This is significantly different from the low temperature limit for which the relative magnitude of the frequency shift is  $\mathcal{O}(\ln(v^2/|\gamma|p^2))$ , that is, it is proportional to the logarithm of the relative dispersion for the affected wave.

## 7. Conclusion

In this paper we set out to develop a theory spanning both quantum and classical theory for the nonlinear interaction of waves at the Fokker-Planck level. We have developed a quantum mechanical theory which complements the classical analysis performed in PR. We demonstrated this through a new method to calculate the classical limit from the quantum mechanical results. The reverse transformation has not been achieved. In particular, the high-temperature frequency shift we calculated here is based on a convergent integral as opposed to the non-convergent classical Bose distribution used in PR.

As part of this theory we have presented an alternative to classical limit procedures such as Wigner's transform. We demonstrated that our classical limit procedure does not have some of the problems inherent in other classical limit procedures. This procedure merits further study, particularly to extend it to free Hamiltonians producing a different space of eigenfunctions than the Fourier transform eigenfunctions produced by a system of independent linear oscillators.

The master equation was derived here using a multiple timescale analysis. Because the canonical transform and unitary transform methods predict oscillatory solutions instead of dissipative solutions, we had to demonstrate that the oscillatory solutions are actually dissipative in the thermodynamic limit. That analysis is performed in Sinclair (1992) and Sinclair (1997). In addition to calculating the thermodynamic limits of the transform solutions, we show that the transform solutions can also be obtained from the results of our multiple timescale analysis.

We have also investigated black body radiation by an atom in an electromagnetic field by performing this multiple timescale analysis on a nonlinear oscillator interacting weakly with a bath of linear oscillators. This problem proved to be intractable at the Fokker–Planck level because of secular terms caused by the derivative of the frequency of the nonlinear oscillator. In addition to the problems encountered in this analysis, Sinclair (1992) asserts that  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^n t^{n-1})$  secularities are encountered when the free Hamiltonian only consists of linear oscillators and higher-order regular perturbation analysis is attempted. Thus, the extension of the multiple timescales analysis to  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^3)$  and higher appears to be an open issue.

S.P. is funded by the USDOE division of Engineering and Geophysics, Office of Basic Energy Science.

# Appendix A. T > 0 K frequency shift calculation

This appendix summarizes the details of the calculations for the T>0 K frequency shift in  $\S 6 b$ .

First, we substitute the Planck distribution (3.42) and the coupling coefficient  $c_{PJK}$  defined by equations (6.9) and (6.10), multiply the numerator and denominator by  $s_p$  and replace  $s_p s_j$  and  $s_p s_k$  by  $s_j$  and  $s_k$  respectively. We then eliminate the sum over  $s_p$  by multiplying the series by 2 so that

$$\Delta\omega_{p} = \frac{G^{2}\hbar\omega_{p}}{(2\pi)^{3}\rho v^{2}} \text{ p.v.} \int \omega_{k} \left[ \frac{\omega_{\boldsymbol{p}+\boldsymbol{k}}^{2}}{(\omega_{p}+\omega_{k})^{2}-\omega_{\boldsymbol{p}+\boldsymbol{k}}^{2}} + \frac{\omega_{\boldsymbol{p}-\boldsymbol{k}}^{2}}{(\omega_{p}-\omega_{k})^{2}-\omega_{\boldsymbol{p}-\boldsymbol{k}}^{2}} \right] \frac{1}{e^{\beta\hbar\omega_{k}}-1} d\boldsymbol{k}.$$
(A 1)

We now select the coordinate system for k so that  $p \cdot k = pk\mu$  where  $-1 \leqslant \mu \leqslant 1$  and

$$\int \cdot d\mathbf{k} = \int_0^\infty \int_{-1}^1 \int_0^{2\pi} \cdot k^2 d\phi d\mu dk. \tag{A2}$$

We also introduce small dispersion for  $\omega_k$  by using equation (8.20) of PR:  $\omega_k^2 = v^2 k^2 + \gamma k^4$  for  $\gamma k^2 / v^2 \ll 1$ . This means that

$$(\omega_p \pm \omega_k)^2 - \omega_{p\pm k}^2 \sim \pm \{2pkv^2(1-\mu) - 3\gamma pk(p\pm k)^2\} + o(\gamma).$$
 (A3)

Substituting this asymptotic relation into equation (A1) and noting that

p.v. 
$$\int_{-1}^{1} \frac{A + B\mu}{1 - \mu + C} d\mu = -2B + [A + B(1 + C)] \ln \left(\frac{2 + C}{|C|}\right)$$
 (A4)

vields

$$\Delta\omega_{p} \sim \frac{\pi G^{2}\hbar\omega_{p}}{2(2\pi)^{3}\rho v^{2}p} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left\{ 4pk \left[ \ln\left(\frac{4v^{2}}{3|\gamma|p^{2}}\right) - 2 \right] - p^{2} \left[ \left(1 + \frac{k}{p}\right)^{2} \ln\left(1 + \frac{k}{p}\right)^{2} - \left(1 - \frac{k}{p}\right)^{2} \ln\left(1 - \frac{k}{p}\right)^{2} \right] + \mathcal{O}(\gamma) \right\} \frac{\omega_{k}}{e^{\beta\hbar\omega_{k}} - 1} k \, dk, \tag{A 5}$$

Quantum Fokker-Planck equation

where the approximation error in our expansion of the terms within the braces in the integrand is  $\mathcal{O}(\gamma)$ . Thus we ignore  $\mathcal{O}(\gamma)$  terms in the remainder of the integrand and approximate  $\omega_k$  by vk.

This expansion for small dispersion is only valid for  $\gamma p^2/v^2 \ll 1$  and  $\gamma k^2/v^2 \ll 1$ . Although the range of integration in equation (A 5) is unbounded, the asymptotic bound on the wavenumber k can be achieved by requiring  $\beta\hbar\omega_k\gg 1$  when  $\gamma k^2/v^2=\mathcal{O}(1)$ . Thus, we require  $\beta\hbar v^2/|\gamma|^{1/2}\gg 1$  which sets a lower bound on the inverse temperature  $\beta$  for equation (A 5).

In the low-temperature limit  $\beta\hbar vp \gg 1$ , we define  $p' = \beta\hbar vp$ , make the change of variables u = k/p, and substitute  $\omega_k = vk$ . We then evaluate the integral of the first term in the integrand exactly producing

$$\Delta\omega_{p} \sim \frac{G^{2}U\omega_{p}}{2\rho v^{2}} \left[ \ln\left(\frac{4v^{2}}{3|\gamma|p^{2}}\right) - 2 \right] - \frac{\pi G^{2}\hbar\omega_{p}}{2(2\pi)^{3}\rho v^{2}} v p^{4} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left[ (1+u)^{2} \ln(1+u)^{2} - (1-u)^{2} \ln(1-u)^{2} \right] \frac{u^{2}}{e^{p'u} - 1} du \quad (A6)$$

plus an  $\mathcal{O}(\gamma)$  error. Since  $p' \gg 1$ , the only values of u which contribute to the integral are  $u \ll 1$ . Performing a regular perturbation expansion of the term in brackets to  $\mathcal{O}(u)$  and integrating produces the low temperature limit (6.22).

In the high temperature limit  $p' \ll 1$  so that the integral in equation (A 6) is determined by  $u \gg 1$ . Expanding the term in brackets in the integral in equation (A 6) and retaining terms to  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  in 1/u produces

$$\int_0^\infty [\cdot] \frac{u^2}{e^{p'u} - 1} du \sim \frac{8}{p'^4} \int_0^\infty \frac{w^3 \ln w}{e^w - 1} dw - \frac{24\zeta(4)(\ln p'^2 - 1)}{p'^4}$$
(A7)

after the change of variables w = p'u. Since

$$\Gamma(s)\zeta(s) = \int_0^\infty \frac{z^{s-1}}{e^z - 1} dz = \int_0^\infty \frac{e^{(s-1)\ln z}}{e^z - 1} dz$$
 (A8)

we have

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}s} \left( \Gamma(s)\zeta(s) \right) = \int_0^\infty \frac{(\ln z)\mathrm{e}^{(s-1)\ln z}}{\mathrm{e}^z - 1} \,\mathrm{d}z = \int_0^\infty \frac{z^{s-1}\ln z}{\mathrm{e}^z - 1} \,\mathrm{d}z \tag{A 9}$$

and the high temperature limit (6.23) is obtained.

#### References

Benney, D. J. & Newell, A. C. 1969 Random wave closures. *Stud. Appl. Math.* **48**(1), 29–53. de Groot, S. R. & Mazur, P. 1969 *Non-equilibrium thermodynamics*. Amsterdam: North-Holland.

- Grabert, H., Schramm, P. & Ingold, G.-L. 1988 Quantum Brownian motion; the functional integral approach. Phys. Rep. 168, 115–207.
- Gurevich, V. L. & Laikhtman, B. D. 1979 Kinetics of a system of phonons with an almost linear dispersion law. Sov. Phys. JETP 50, 941–948.
- Haeri, M. B., Putterman, S. J., Garcia, A. & Roberts, P. H. 1933 Quantum wave turbulence. Phys. Rev. E 47(1), 739–742.
- Van Kampen, N. G. 1981 Stochastic processes in physics and chemistry. Amsterdam: North-Holland.
- Khalatnikov, I. M. 1965 An introduction to the theory of superfluidity. New York: Benjamin.
- Landau, L. D. & Khalatnikov, I. M. 1949a Theory of viscosity of helium II. I. Collision of elementary excitations in helium II. Zh. Eksper. Teor. Fiz. 19, 637–650.
- Landau, L. D. & Khalatnikov, I. M. 1949b Theory of viscosity of helium II. II. Calculation of the viscosity coefficient. Zh. Eksper. Teor. Fiz. 19, 709–726.
- Landau, L. D. & Rumer, G. 1937 Über Schallabsorption of Festen Körpern. Phys. Z. Sov. 11, 18–25. (English transl. On the absorption of sound in solids, in ter Haar, pp. 187–192 (1965).)
- Leggett, A. J., Chakravarty, S., Dorsey, A. T., Fisher, M. P. A., Garg, A. & Zwerger, W. 1987 Dynamics of the dissipative 2-state system. Rev. Mod. Phys. **59**(1), 1–85.
- Peierls, R. E. 1979 Surprises in theoretical physics. Princeton University Press.
- Prigogine, I. & Henin, F. 1960 On the general theory of the approach to equilibrium. I. Interacting normal modes. J. Math. Phys. 1(5), 349–371.
- Putterman, S. J. & Roberts, P. H. 1988 Fokker–Planck equation for interacting waves. Dispersion law renormalization and wave turbulence. Phys. Rep. 168, 209–263.
- Resibois, R. 1961 On the approach to equilibrium in quantum systems. *Physica* 27, 541–570.
- Risken, H. 1984 The Fokker Planck equation. Berlin: Springer.
- Sagdeev, R. Z., Usikov, D. A. & Zaslavsky, G. M. 1988 Nonlinear physics, from the pendulum to turbulence and chaos. (Contemporary Concepts in Physics, vol. 4.) New York: Harwood Academic.
- Sinclair, R. F. 1992 Thermodynamics of quantum and classical Liouville equations. Ph.D. dissertation, University of California, Los Angeles.
- Sinclair, R. F. 1997 Origins of dissipation in unitary perturbation theory for interacting oscillators. (In preparation.)
- Slonimskii, G. L. 1937 Concerning the attenuation of sound in solid bodies. Zh. Eksp. Theor. Fiz. 7, 1457–1462.
- Tatarskii, V. P. 1987 Example of the description of dissipative processes in terms of reversible dynamic equations and some comments on the fluctuation-dissipation theorem. Sov. Phys.  $Usp. \ \mathbf{30}(2), \ 134-152.$
- Zwanzig, R. 1960 Ensemble method in the theory of irreversibility. J. Chem. Phys. 33, 1338– 1349.
- Zwanzig, R. 1964 On the identity of three generalized master equations. *Physica* **30**, 1109–1123.

Received 29 September 1994; accepted 21 December 1994